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Emailed to forwardplanning@blackburn.gov.uk 

Forward Planning and Transport Policy Group

Regeneration, Housing and Neighbourhoods Department

Blackburn with Darwen Council

Town Hall

Blackburn 

BB1 7ZZ

27 November 2007

Dear Sir or Madam 

Core Strategy: Preferred Options 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
6. Housing 

Affordable Housing Requirements

1. and 2. The HBF believes that the precise split of affordable dwellings in any housing development should be a matter for negotiation between developers and the Council taking on board the latest information from the evidence base, the availability or not of grant funding, current market conditions, and the nature and characteristics of each site. It is not for the Council to seek to dictate a precise mix for all housing developments. 

The HBF would urge the Council to take much greater account of private sector contributions to the supply of affordable housing and to ensure that their policies are flexible and encourage, rather than discourage the contribution of the private sector. Low cost market housing should also be considered as part of the housing mix as it provides a housing for those households at the lower end of the market who would otherwise be concealed or occupy a social rented or intermediate dwelling.  This should be offset against the affordable housing requirement.

3. The HBF is concerned that the Council is proposing to base part of the policy on “the most recent Housing Needs Survey.” PPS3, paragraph 22 makes it clear that local authorities should only seek to influence the size and type of affordable housing required based on the findings of the strategic housing market assessment and other local evidence. Therefore, the Council should ensure that a proper Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. PPS3 (Annex C) gives the requirements of the outputs from Housing Market Assessments and states assessments should be prepared collaboratively with stakeholders, suggesting that the involvement of the industry is a key part of the methodology. The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.

10. Placemaking

The HBF would like to highlight the “Building for Life” criteria developed by CABE and the industry to assess design in housing developments in a clear and transparent way. Furthermore, sustainability standards are already being set by Building Regulations, and are being supported in the new Code for Sustainable Homes, the Council’s planning policies should not seek to directly replicate or replace these (as PPS1 makes clear).

11. Protecting and Enhancing the Environment

3. The HBF objects to the requirements for provision for renewable energy set out in this policy. Any requirement for renewable energy provision upon new development should be delivered through the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes. As this is a framework and timescale to which the industry is committed to delivering. The HBF consider that the application of locally based energy performance standards would be unhelpful in facilitating the broader delivery of higher energy performance and consumption standards from new housing. 

The industry is serious about reducing the carbon footprint of housing and is supportive of the  Code for Sustainable Homes as well as being a signatory to the 2016 Commitment. Housebuilders are working to improve the energy efficiency of new housing and finding ways of incorporating energy efficient technologies (where relevant) in the design process. However, the industry believes that the best way to improve the energy efficiency of new housing stock and to promote renewable energy is through innovations in materials and technology development and the economies of scale available to house builders to incorporate the best of these new technologies in the construction process, not by setting arbitrary targets that are impossible to measurable. We feel that the prescription of minimum percentages for the incorporation of certain types of micro-renewable energy is neither constructive nor beneficial in helping to tackle the long-term challenges of climate change. Such an approach could fragment efforts to achieve economies of scale and prevent a concerted focus from the supply chain in developing the most promising new products efficiently. 
The generation of energy via micro-renewables will do little to help reduce carbon emissions (for many reasons, but not least because of the energy consumed by domestic appliances inside the home). The reduction of CO2 is best tackled through the design and construction of homes, improvements to the existing stock, changes in consumer preferences and individual behaviour and, at the macro-scale, through investment in cleaner power generation by Central Government. A plethora of micro-renewables spread across the UK’s 26 million existing homes, needing regular cleaning, routine servicing (by people in vans) and eventual replacement after a couple of decades, strikes us as an inefficient use of resources. 

Moreover, many of these renewable technologies are in their infancy and are relatively untested. Only solar collectors are anything like a viable on-site option at the moment – all the other options currently available are expensive, inefficient and offer no security of supply in the longer term. This may adversely affect the saleability of housing schemes if people are wary of these untested technologies and the implication of break-down in the form of rising service charges or maintenance costs.  These technologies will also add to the medium and long-term management costs of the socially rented sector.  

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region

Home Builders Federation
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